
SENATE.....No. 203.

The Committee on Public Charitable Institutions, to whom
were committed the Annual Reports of the Trustees, Inspec-
tors and Superintendents of the several Charitable Institu-
tions, supported in whole or in part by the State,

In pursuance of a Joint Order of the two branches of the

legislature, authorizing us “ to visit the several charitable insti-
tutions supported‘or aided by the State,” and following the

custom heretofore wisely observed of making a thorough pci-

sonal inspection of them, we commenced the task assigned us

at as early a day as was practicable. We were necessarily
delayed in the discharge of this duty from the fact that the

annual reports of the trustees and officers of the various in-

stitutions, though presented to the legislature at an early ay

of the session, were not in print until after the lapse o sci cra

weeks. We were thus obliged to wait, or commence our labors

under the disadvantage of not possessing a sufficient oui e

our inquiries, and not knowing the wants of the institutions

Commomvcaltl) of iUagsncljusctts.
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and the changes which might be deemed desirable bj those who
were charged with their immediate management.

Our final Report has thus been delayed until a comparatively
late day of the session ; and though we have been able, from
time to time, to dispose of some matters connected with our
general field of inquiry, we have notlmtil the present time been
prepared to embody the results of our inspection, or even to
present the cursory view of the condition of our public chari-
table institutions which we have now the honor to submit.

Your Committee endeavored to have no intimation given to
the superintendents of the institutions of the time of their
intended visit, preferring to find each one in its ordinary con-
dition, and allowing no opportunity for placing either the
buildings or the inmates in special preparation for the inspec-
tion of their visitors. Whatever faults might exist in regard
to the cleanliness of the buildings, or in the every day manage-
ment of those within them, or in the superintendence, we
judged would more readily appear under such a course, and
could be less easily kept from observation.

In justice to every superintendent it must be admitted that
in no single instance did there appear to be any disposition to
conceal any part of the establishment, or any particular in
regard to its management; but on the contrary, the fullest in-
vestigation was courted, and the freest facilities offered for the
satisfaction of any inquiries which your Committee were dis-
posed to make. For the courteous and kind efforts of the offi-
cers of the various institutions to impart all needed information
and to further the objects of our visitation we desire to render
due acknowledgments.

The State Almshouse at Bridgewater, under the superintend-
ence of Mr. Levi L. Goodspeed, is admirably managed, and in
some respects is not surpassed by any institution of the kind in
the Commonwealth. Every part of the building, from cellar to
attic, was in excellent order, and the most particular attention
appeared to be paid to cleanliness throughout. With the well
known personal habits of a large portion of foreign paupers,
and their indisposition to pay any attention to neatness, it is
indeed surprising how successful has been the effort to keep so
large a number of them in a state not only of decency, but of
actual comfort and cleanliness.
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With the exception of the hospital and the nursery, the dif
ferent rooms appeared to be well ventilated, and provided with
adequate means for warmth. Hie wards appropriated to the
use of the insane and the idiotic are also insufficiently ventilat-
ed, although in other respects they are made as comfortable as
is possible in an institution that was not originally designed
and constructed foi the accommodation of this class of inmates.
There were at the time of the visit of the Committee, about
two hundred of these unfortunate ones at Bridgewater, among
whom there were several exceedingly noisy and troublesome,
whose proper place is in a lunatic asylum. About one hundred
and fifty, or three-fourths of the whole number, we were told,
had been removed from the different insane hospitals.

The Committee cannot but feel that too much has been done
in this direction, and that a desire to reduce the number con-
fined in these hospitals at the expense of the State, has led to
the removal of quite a number who cannot be properly treated
in an almshouse. While there is a certain proportion of in-
curable, harmless, insane and idiotic who can as well be pro-
vided for in our State pauper establishments, none should be
sent there who are likely to add materially to the discomfort of
the other inmates, or who need the peculiar treatment and
appliances which can be found only in hospitals specially pre-
pared for their reception.

The number of deaths at this almshouse during the year
ending December Ist, 1856, was 203. So large a mortality
among the whole number admitted, (1,337,) or “ the whole
number who have been in the house during the year,” (1,786,)
cannot but excite surprise, and lead to inquiry whether it is not
possible to reduce the proportion.

The farm connected with the almshouse is being rapidly
improved under the skilful and energetic management of the
Superintendent, and will gradually become a greater help
towards the support of the inmates. The plan is pursued of
requiring each pauper to work upon the farm as far as he is
able, and opportunity offers. Of course, during the long winter
months, when the house is most crowded, comparatively little
can be done in this direction. It is the opinion of the Com-
mittee that some kind of mechanical labor could be introduced



PUBLIC CHARITABLE INSTITUTIONS. [May,

not only into this, but into all the almshouses, with benefit to
the inmates and some pecuniary profit to the State.

The school connected with this almshouse, appeared well, and
is under the principal care of a young man, who is himself an
inmate of the institution. Of course, as much cannot be
expected in this department as in the institution at Monson,
where special arrangements are made for the purposes of educa-
tion, but there is still enough of good accomplished to afford
ground for congratulation.

The Almshouse at Tewksbury, under the Superintendence of
Capt. Isaac H. Meserve, was found in good condition, and
exhibited proof of energy and activity in the administration of
its affairs. The inmates appeared orderly, and the discipline
of the house such as it should be. Many of the more able-
bodied inmates were occupied in out-door labor, in connection
with improvements which were being made in the buildings.

Quite a number of the rooms were found altogether insuffi-
ciently warmed, and the inmates apparently suffering, in some
degree, from this cause. The fault is, to a great extent, in the
miserable construction of the building, which, like each of the
three built for the State, furnished the contractors with a good
job at the expense of the builder. The lumber used in their
construction was insufficiently seasoned, and the whole work of
miserable character. How the superintendents of their con-
struction could find it in their conscience to accept such build-
ings as a compliance with any thing like a proper contract, is a
query somewhat difficult to answer.

The Committee have already recommended an appropriation
of $2,500, for the purpose of remedying the evil at Tewksbury,
and the Superintendent is confident that, with this sum,
enabling him to put in an additional boiler, no inconvenience
will hereafter be experienced in this respect.

The farm at Tewksbury is an exceedingly barren and sandy
tract of land, and can never be made very productive. It is
altogether unsuited to the purposes of such an establishment,
and furnishes an additional evidence of the want of judgment
shown by those who had the selection of its location and its
preparation for the purposes designed.

The school at Tewksbury is under the charge of two young
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ladies, who are thoroughly devoted to their work,and it appears
to be well managed. While believing, as your Committee do,
that a system of classification by which all the children may be
brought within one institution especially designed for educa-
tional purposes, would be far better than the present one, we
see no reason for complaint, that those who have the charge of
the children do not faithfully perform their work.

The State Almshouse at Monson, under the superintendence
of Dr. S. D. Brooks, presented to the Committee an interesting
subject of inquiry, and amply repaid them for the time occupied
in visiting it. This establishment, under the operation of the
law of 1855, providing for the classification of State paupers,
comprises in its inmates a large proportion of children, who are
placed, by the excellent management of the institution, under
special advantages for education and improvement. The whole
number now enjoying the advantages of the school, is about 360.

It was the opinion.of the Committee, that few schools could
be found in the Commonwealth, especially when the early
advantages of its members is taken into the account, in which
would be witnessed a greater interest, both on the part of teach-
ers and pupils. They are convinced that this school ought by
no means to be given up, and that a system of classification
ought to be adopted in reference to State paupers, which will
insure its continuance.

The advantages of giving to the unfortunate children of pov-
erty thrown upon our hands, the facilities for acquiring an edu-
cation, and thus preparing them for success and usefulness in
the world, are too obvious to need enumeration here.

Your Committee have already reported a Bill as a substitute
for the law of 1855, to which such grave objections were found
as to lead to its repeal last year, and beg leave to refer to the
Bill and its accompanying Report, for their reasons. They
trust that the State will not be willing to abandon the experi-
ment already commenced without giving it a fair and full trial.

The Hospital at Rainsford Island, under the management of
Dr. J. R. Lothrop, is a model of order and neatness, and its
unfortunate inmates receive every attention which their condi-
tion demands. The new building, completed last year, is
admirably arranged for its purposes, and needs only some addi-
tional furniture to make it complete.
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Your Committee have recommended an appropriation for this
purpose, and also for reconstructing and enlarging the wharf
where the sick are landed. Much inconvenience and suffering
have heretofore been experienced from the narrowness of the
accommodations at the wharf, as there is no room for a covered
vehicle to pass over it, and the sick have to be removed in an
open carriage.

The question has been somewhat agitated during the winter,
whether it is not good policy on the part of the State to abol-
ish the whole system of State almshouses, and return to the
old plan of supporting the State poor in the towns where they
may happen to have a residence. This change has been advo-
cated both on grounds of economy and humanity, as actually a
less pecuniary burden to the State, and as furnishing a more
comfortable support for those who arc thrown upon the charity
of the Commonwealth.

But it is evident to the minds of your Committee that the
proposed change cannot be justified on either of the grounds
named. It is shown by the returns of the towns made during
the last year, of the cost of maintaining their respective pro-
portion of paupers, that the expense has been considerably
more per head than in our State almshouses. And, it may also
be added, that during the last year of the operation of the old
system, the actual cost to the State at forty-nine cents per week
each for adults and twenty-eight cents for children, was nearly
equal to the amount which we are now paying for the support
of paupers in the State almshouses. The towns under the
old system received but a small proportion of the cost of main-
taining the State paupers, so that the burden was really thrown
upon them of bearing all the additional‘expense.

Your Committee were favorably impressed, not to say agree-
ably disapppointed, with the general appearance of comfort in
the State almshouses. We were prepared to find, from the
representations which had been made of the condition of these
establishments, very little of comfort or enjoyment among their
inmates. But, it may be safely said that there can be no rea-
sonable ground of complaint in regard to the humane and
proper management of either of the almshouses, and that the
paupers gathered within them are very much better situated,
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both as regards their physical and moral condition, than when
scatteicd through the several towns of the Commonwealth.
Massachusetts has reason to be proud of her position as regards
her treatment of the poor who become dependent upon her
charity. "W e think that no state can show a greater care or a
wiser economy in the management of this department of her
charity

M hile saying this, your Committee are of the opinion there
still exists a serious defect in the management of our State
almshouses, in the matter of providing some kind of mechani-
cal labor for their inmates, many ot whom, though unable to
engage in active, out-door labor, are yet capable of earning
nearly, if not quite, their entire support, in some branch of
industry which might be carried on within the building. Some
light work, like the braiding of whips or mats, or the weaving
of cane seats, we think might be introduced not only with
profit to the State, but with benefit to the health and enjoyment
of the inmates.

The whole system of our pauper laws needs revision and
codification, and the whole matter should be committed to an
able board of commissioners who can give the matter a thor-
ough investigation, and present a digest of all enactments
relating to the subject in a form at once intelligible to the people
of the State, and more especially to the authorities of towns
who are called upon to act in reference to it.

Your Committee took an early opportunity to visit the Lu-
natic Hospital at Worcester, which is under the superintendence
of Dr. Merrick Bemis. Having previously formed a somewhat
unfavorable opinion of its interior arrangements, and its general
fitness for the purpose for which it was built, especially when
compared with more recently constructed hospitals, we were
agreeably disappointed in finding it so greatly improved from
its former condition, and answering so admirably its design.
The changes which have been made in the interior of the build-
ing, by which more light and air have been thrown into the
various halls and wards, and the introduction of a new method
of heating and ventilation by which the terrible danger of fire,
heretofore apprehended, had been removed, render this hospital,
at the present time, a just subject of pride. The Superintendent
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gives his time thoroughly to the duties ofhis office, and in order
to contribute towards its most economical management, dis-
charges the office of Steward, thus taking upon himself an addi-
tional burden, which few would be willing to bear.

The Trustees of the hospital manifest an enlightened and
liberal appreciation of the wants of the institution, and have
cheerfully contributed their time and services in the promotion
of its interests. On the whole, the State has reason to be proud
of this early object of its charity, and to provide still for its use-
fulness, by granting whatever is needed for its complete success.

The Committee refer to the annual report of the Trustees and
Superintendent for a detailed account of the improvements
referred to.

The Lunatic Hospital at Taunton is under the charge of Dr.
George S. C. Choate. The situation is a delightful one, and
the ample and retired grounds connected with it, afford sufficient
opportunity to give to its inmates the advantages of open air
and exercise, which are found to conduce so much to the recov-
ery of the insane. The interior arrangement of the building is,
on the whole, an excellent one, but the work, much of it, was
poorly done, and the State has suffered, as heretofore, by a want
of proper attention to the fulfilment of its contracts.

The original plan for heating proved an entire failure, and a
new one has been substituted at considerable expense, which
your Committee have some apprehension will prove insufficient.

The management of the institution is all that can be desired,
and, considering the short time during which it has been in
operation, compares favorably with older hospitals.

Your Committee visited the hospital at Northampton, now in
process of construction. The remarkable, not to say unequalled
beauty of its situation, and the great attention which has been
bestowed upon its arrangement and construction, lead us to feel
that it will prove, when completed, the model institution of the
State, if not of the country. We have recommended an appro-
priation for its completion, according to its original design, not
doubting that experience will prove that the more complete the
means of cure enjoyed by the unfortunate subjects of insanity,
the more sure will be their recovery, and that the most liberal
and wise expenditure of money for the proper fitting up of our
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charitable institutions, will, in the end, be found to be the truest
economy.

The State Reform School at Westborough is crowded to its
utmost capacity, and appears to be ably and efficiently managed
under its new Superintendent.

The school-rooms and workshops connected with the institu-
tion showed a thorough and systematic arrangement, and the
boys presented a healthy and happy appearance. In the judg-
ment of your Committee, the separation of the farm from the
school, and its management under the Board of Agriculture, is
an unfortunate thing for the School. Apart from economical
considerations, the farm is needed for the proper physical and
moral training of the boys, and should never have been suffered
to be used for a different purpose than that for which It was
originally given. Your Committee would recommend that the
contract with the Board of Agriculture be annulled, or at least
that it be not renewed at the expiration of the five years for
which it was made. No mere pecuniary consideration should
be allowed to interfere with the proper and best management of
the institution which has for its object the reformation of juven-
ile offenders, and their restoration to the character of good and
honest members of the community.

Some measures ought to be adopted to lessen the number of
inmates of the School, and your Committee would suggest the
plan which has boon to some extent adopted in Now York, and
by private charity in Boston, of providing homes for some of
the boys in families and on farms at the West. About fifty
boys have recently been thus provided for from tins city, by the
generous contribution of a few individuals who employed an

agent for the purpose.
The State Industrial School at Lancaster, under the charge of

Rev. B. K. Peirce, has just commenced its operations, not having
yet completed its first year. Yet no one who has visited it can

fail to be satisfied that it is destined to hold a very important
and interesting position among our reformatory institutions.
The plan which has been adopted of erecting comparatively
small buildings, for the accommodation of some thirty inmates

each, where each family can be under the immediate supervision
of a separate matron, seems to bo a wise one, and especially

2
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adapted to the wants of children of the sex for which the school
was designed. The Superintendent appears to have succeeded
admirably in his efforts to attach the children to himself and the
institution, and your Committee have confidence in the wisdom
of the selection by which he has been placed at the head of this
new enterprise of the charity of the State.

The Perkins Institution for the Blind, and the School for
Idiotic and Feeble-Minded Youth, at South Boston, under the
care of Dr. S. G. Howe, fully maintains the reputation which
they have previously acquired. Both these classes of unfortu-
nate children are thus enjoying all needed facilities for the
amelioration of their sad condition. It needs only the personal
observation which we have given to these institutions, to con-
vince any one of the practicability of greatly improving the
physical, mental and moral condition of even the most hopeless
subjects of Christian benevolence, and to lead to their cheerful
and generous support by the State.

In consideration of the interest which the State has in the
asylum for the deaf and dumb at Hartford by the support of
about eighty children within it, your Committee' visited the
institution, and were very cordially and politely received by the
Superintendent, Rev. Win. W. Turner, and the directors of the
asylum. Especial pains were taken to bring to our notice the
pupils belonging to our State, and ample opportunity afforded
for personal inquiry concerning them. The progress made in
the education of that class which was once considered as hardly
susceptible of much improvement, and the preparation which
they are receiving here for .the duties of life, afford ground for
thankfulness to the founders of such an institution as this, and
must lead every one who has had the privilege of a personal
observation of its usefulness, to an earnest desire for its future
prosperity.

While at Hartford your Committee visited, by a polite invi-
tation from the Superintendent, Dr. Butler, the retreat for the
insane, and were highly pleased with the home-like and com-
fortable arrangements of the institution, which in the opinion
of good judges is second to none in the country in the success
of its treatment. For the facilities afforded them of thoroughly
examining the hospital we desire to make our hearty acknowl-
edgment.
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It has been the purpose of your Committee to gain as far as
possible, by personal observation and inquiry, correct informa-
tion in regard to the condition and management of the charita-
ble institutions of the State. They have aimed to ascertain
their wants and necessities, feeling that no object is more worthy
of a Christian Commonwealth, than to make a proper and
humane provision for the relief of the unfortunate subjects of
poverty and disease committed to our care. They have cheer-
fully recommended to the legislature, whatever appropriations
have appeared necessary for the support and completion of the
various asylums and hospitals of the State. It has been their
aim to regard fully the necessity of economy in their manage-
ment, but they have also considered the duty of an enlarged
and generous spirit of charity, and they trust that Massachu-
setts will ever be, as she has been, foremost in the work of re-
lieving, to the extent of every just claim upon her bounty, the
unfortunate victims of disease or poverty committed to her care.

OLIVER WARNER,
HENRY B. ROGERS,

Of the Senate.

JOHN MORRISEY,
JAMES HOLLAND,
JAMES KIMBALL,
FRANCIS D. STEDMAN,
J. Q. A. LOTHROF,

Of the House.




